Confronting Global Pandemics: Lessons from China and the U.S.

Rachel D. Schwartz and Jonathan Schwartz

The 2003 outbreak of SARS and its subsequent spread raised awareness about the global threat of emerging infectious diseases. The Chinese response to this disease, though initially slow, led to important changes in the Chinese public health system which informed its later response to diseases like H1N1. Despite differences between the U.S. and Chinese public health, political and legal systems, many lessons can be drawn by the U.S., while lessons learned in the U.S. from its response to H1N1 as well as WHO research should be applied in China. Such sharing of pandemic response experiences and strategies will strengthen not only individual country responses but also those of the global community as a whole.

INTRODUCTION

Scientists have long argued that epidemics and pandemics caused by emerging infectious diseases, like the 1918-1919 Spanish Influenza which killed 20-40 million worldwide and the Asian flu of 1957-1958 which caused 2 million deaths worldwide, are not rare exceptions, but rather can be expected to arise at least once per generation. Moreover, some of them will be severe. Over the past 10 years, outbreaks of SARS, H5N1 (Avian Influenza), and the current H1N1 (Swine Influenza) pandemic have raised awareness among health providers, public health officials and the public in general regarding the need for global and local pandemic preparedness. Yet, while each outbreak brings lessons for response to future outbreaks, experts continue to warn that preparedness levels are too low worldwide, though they vary between countries. This article will examine preparedness and response to the SARS epidemic and later adaptations to pandemic response, comparing Chinese and American responses and how each was affected by political, social, and legislative variables. The authors will present actionable recommendations for preparedness efforts for current emerging infections like H1N1 and H5N1, and those we can expect in the future.

For the purposes of this article, we will focus primarily on the public health infrastructure and response of China and the United States. We define public health (PH) as the organized efforts of society to protect, promote, and restore peoples' health with a focus on reducing health risks for entire populations. For example, overseeing sanitation, vaccination, and similar measures aimed at improving the health status of society. In China, PH is inherently a government responsibility and employs what Turnock calls a "command-and-control" approach, where government focuses on using its own resources to improve health, placing greater emphasis on broad social policies. In contrast, in the U.S., the government strategy is "to ensure access to health care services through public financing (Medicare, Medicaid)... or specialized delivery systems (VA hospitals) ," but the government itself does not have the top-down authority to enforce or mandate public health actions the Chinese government has. ¹

The concept of health policy, as applied in this paper, is usefully described by Gauld as "the courses of action proposed or taken by government that impact on the

financing and/or provision of health services" as well as decisions *not* to act. These are influenced by public opinion, international issues, and ideology, as well as changing social, economic, and technological trends.²

THE GENESIS OF SARS

The first documented case of SARS occurred in Foshan, Guandong province on November 16, 2002. By mid-December of that year, a local doctor who treated patients from Foshan reported the disease to a local epidemic prevention station (later transformed into regional Centers for Disease Control) – the bottom rung of China's epidemic response bureaucracy (see figure 2).³ The disease soon spread to other regions across the country. By March 31, 2003, 1,190 cases had been reported. SARS numbers peaked on May 23 with 5,285 cumulative cases and 303 SARS-related deaths.^{4 5} As no new cases were reported for the following two incubation periods, ⁶ the Chinese government and international organizations declared the epidemic over by June 4, 2003.

Globally, the spread of SARS was ultimately stopped with the help of WHO emergency travel advisories, global alerts, and cooperation within a global lab network which worked to quickly determine the genetic makeup of the disease. However, the response could arguably have been faster and more effective had China reported its first case to the WHO in November 2002 instead of waiting until February 2003. By that time air travel had spread SARS to multiple countries. Ultimately, 95 percent of SARS cases occurred in the WHO's Western Pacific region. Yet the disease killed fewer than one thousand people out of a total of over 8,000 cases. Despite its relatively low morbidity and mortality, the economic cost of SARS has been estimated at \$40 billion, \$18 billion in East Asia (equivalent to 0.6 percent of GDP growth) and in Ontario, Canada alone over \$1 billion in economic losses.⁷

SARS IN THE U.S.

While China, Taiwan, and countries as geographically proximate to the U.S. as Canada battled SARS, struggling with containment and treatment, the U.S. managed to avoid even a single SARS death. In fact, though many more cases were originally suspected, only 8 US SARS cases were ultimately confirmed, with 27 cases labeled as probable.

In seeking to understand why the outbreak was relatively limited in the U.S., scientists and disaster preparedness and response experts have suggested a number of possible reasons – some more plausible than others. Among them: the disease began in Asia, allowing the U.S. time to prepare for it by setting emergency response plans in motion; the CDC chose to cast a very broad net in its definition of SARS, thus catching the ill (along with many who were not sick) and being able to treat them quickly⁸; the relatively good state of health in the U.S., as compared to developing countries which suffered heavier morbidity and mortality, and availability of cutting edge treatments and supportive care to improve health outcomes for the sick.

The Secretary of Health and Human Services during the SARS outbreak, Tommy Thompson, argued that the anthrax attacks of 2001 had led to improved responsiveness and communications between the CDC and public health agencies, medical, and media agencies. This, in turn, allowed more accurate and timely SARS information to reach responders and the public. The information thus helped lessen confusion about SARS and ease fears, and gave hospitals the opportunity to institute stricter infectious disease prevention measures.

Clearly, however, these explanations are insufficient, as we know that the disease spread quickly from Asia to Canada, and could just as easily have spread to the U.S.. CDC definitions did not change the fact that there was no real treatment for SARS. It is possible to argue that US cases benefited from better medical care than those in less developed countries, but this would not explain the Canadian situation, where treatment was equivalent to that available in the U.S..

A more plausible reason for the failure of SARS to become a serious threat to the U.S. health system was a total lack of "super-spreaders" (defined by the CDC as people who themselves infected over 10 others). Singapore, Canada, Taiwan, and Hong Kong all had super-spreaders. In one case, a man admitted to a Hong Kong hospital with SARS was ultimately found to be responsible for infecting dozens of health care workers. However, as noted public health scientist Michael Osterholm argued, the fact that no super-spreaders made it to the U.S. was a matter of luck, more than effective emergency response or border control.⁹

The CDC, spearheading the U.S. response, relied largely on early detection of the onset of possible symptoms, followed by rapid infection control measures which included isolation and quarantine as the situation warranted. However, quarantine was only recommended in situations considered "high risk," such as when people aboard a plane had been exposed to a person with SARS, or in health care settings. In addition, information was disseminated to the public via the CDC Web site, satellite broadcasts, and hotlines for clinicians and members of the public. Also, health alert notices in multiple languages were distributed at airports, and travel advisories were issued regarding countries where the disease was more prevalent.¹⁰

Interestingly, and in contrast to the case in China, quarantine was not viewed by the CDC as an "impermeable *cordon sanitaire,*" but rather as a "scalable, self-protective measure" which could be adapted to the environment.¹¹ This more flexible type of approach to quarantine is likely to have made it much more palatable to the U.S. populace, though it was never used. Ultimately, however, research indicated that fully 94 percent of Americans would agree to a two to three week period of isolation if they had SARS¹² – a surprisingly high number. The authors believe that this result was in large part due to exaggerated fear of the disease. Four in ten Americans surveyed indicated that the mortality rate of SARS was 25 percent, when it was, in fact, between six and ten percent. Moreover, one in four believed that they or a family member were likely to contract the disease within the year.¹³

Because the U.S. outbreak was so limited and mild, conclusions regarding US preparedness for future epidemic and pandemic emergencies should not be based solely upon the SARS response. Instead, they must incorporate expert opinion on US readiness, as well as information from US response to non-infectious disease disasters like Hurricane Katrina, and to emerging infections like H5N1 and the current H1N1 pandemic.

SARS IN CHINA

By the beginning of the SARS outbreak in China in 2002, the Chinese health system had moved away from the preventive care approach practiced under Mao.¹⁴ As a result, control over the key actors in pandemic response, the sub-national public health and government officials, as well as hospitals, were in steady decline. The new policy was aimed at expanding wealth and productivity, and ending subsidies and support for what were once state-provided services. Thus, by the time of the SARS outbreak, it was clear that what remained of the health care network was incapable of an effective response to SARS. The response was further compromised when local and central leaders chose to suppress news of the outbreak, fearing the economic and political consequences of a novel epidemic.

As the disease spread across the country, the leadership became aware that China lacked the capacity to contain and control it without external assistance. Ultimately, the decision to share information about the outbreak with the international community derived from the leadership's recognition that failure to do so would damage China's international status. However, this realization was reached only after the disease had spread to Hong Kong, making it impossible for China's leadership to continue suppressing news of the outbreak.

In order to mount a successful response, the Party-controlled central government acted to reestablish control over sub-national actors. Key among these actors were local governments, hospitals, and health care officials.

Thus, despite a structural lack of preparedness, when in mid-April 2003 the Party/State decided to engage in combating SARS, it was able to mobilize relevant actors in both the Party and State bureaucracies. The decision to re-centralize power and direct resources to addressing the SARS outbreak reflects the political nature of the SARS threat. As was noted in numerous interviews with Chinese public health officials, the SARS epidemic was not so much a public health challenge as a political one.¹⁵ Once the government decided action was needed, it allocated massive resources, established and ativated a clear and effective hierarchy, and mobilized numerous actors including police, neighborhood committees, and hospitals at the national and sub-national levels.

PUBLIC HEALTH CHALLENGES IN THE U.S.

The fact that the U.S. PH system did not have to contend with SARS was fortunate on many levels. Most importantly, while the Chinese system was ultimately able to centralize and ramp up to battle the disease, the U.S. system would have had great difficulty doing the same. The problem lies in the fact that the U.S. public health system is complex and problematic. Initially established to deal with the outbreak of multiple typhoid epidemics in 1910-1911, federal efforts would repeatedly expand the responsibilities of the PH system, tasking it with developing public health agencies that would specifically deal with epidemics and their prevention. Currently, however, its resources are limited and responsibilities often unclear. Increasingly, the U.S. public health system offers medical services, acting as a largely unsatisfactory "safety net" for the disadvantaged and uninsured, as well as treating for TB and sexually transmitted diseases. This strains the PH budget and personnel pool, and blurs the lines between public health and the medical establishment, which receives payment for treatment, adding to tension between the two.

Additional stressors on public health operations include federal programs established for specific health-related projects deemed crucial by the government, such as tobacco cessation, obesity prevention, and maternal and infant care. Because these programs are usually operated by community agencies which receive funding directly from the federal government, public health is left out of the loop. Even health planning, a central function of public health, has become, for the most part, the bailiwick not of public health, but of the comprehensive health planning and regional medical planning agencies.¹⁶ Tension over already tight funds and confusion over lines of authority further weaken and fragment local public health agencies, who continue to lose control over aspects of PH that they had initially been tasked with providing.

As we have seen, political will played a significant role in the Chinese response to SARS. In the U.S., however, no single organization or political entity sets mandatory health policy. Public health decisions are constrained by the constitution and the political and historical record of tension between federal, state, and local authorities. These often militate against any strict enforcement of health laws from the federal level upon the state and local authorities, leaving the U.S. public health system basically decentralized. Each state and local health department sets its own policies. Even the CDC – the federal government's public health arm – has no actual power to enforce or require actions, but can, instead, only recommend and present guidelines to state and local authorities, who use this information as they see fit.

Indeed, the current public health system is so fragmented and lacking in leadership that it has grown unwieldy, redundant, and sometimes internally contradictory. In the event of an emerging infection pandemic, "it is possible for federal, state, and local health authorities simultaneously to have separate but concurrent legal quarantine power..."¹⁷ This is a result of a PH system which includes a vertical structure, i.e., federal, state, local, as well as a horizontal structure, public health, law enforcement, emergency management, and traditional medical care, and a geographical or regional system – all of which often overlap and vary from state to state and even between cities and counties (see Figure 1). This makes mounting an effective, focused and coordinated response to any kind of disease or disaster extremely difficult, and feeds confusion about authority, leadership, and decision-making (fact sheet)¹⁸.

The highly simplified figures below (Figure 1) only hint at the complexities of inter and intra-agency PH relations. They cannot be applied directly to all states or regions, as different jurisdictions have their own legal requirements and statutes. They do, however, show the two most common general structures within which local public health operates (excluding non-governmental and parallel services). Readers should note that relations at all levels in these charts are anything but unidirectional or consistent. Indeed, while the charts might initially suggest a top-down system that is more or less hierarchical, the contrary is the case, as indicated by the dual-direction arrows.

It is also important to note that non-State actors like the Red Cross and other volunteer organizations play an important part in any disaster response through their local and national presences in communities. Yet it is difficult to place them within the regular response system, as their approaches vary widely, as do their roles depending on

the disaster, the agency requesting assistance, and numerous other political and social factors.

Figure 1: Simplified Structure of U.S. Federal, State, Local Public Health System Operation



For a more detailed description of the DHHS and where public health fits into it visit: http://www.hhs.gov/about/orgchart/

In contrast to the figure describing the U.S. PH network, the Chinese network very clearly identifies the relationships and relative powers of both the government administrative divisions and their subordinate public health and CDC offices (see figure 2). Additional bureaucratic units such as the police or even environmental protection offices (both of which have a role in disease response) can be inserted as well. The lines of control describing their bureaucratic relationships would mirror the relationship with the public health bureaucracy, again reflecting the clarity of relationships and responsibilities

Though it appears to be at the top of the public health hierarchy, the U.S. federal level (Figure 1, top box) exercises little or no legal power over the state and local public health agencies except when it is asked to intervene by a state governor, for example in the event of a massive disaster. It may also legally intervene in an event that includes some element of interstate commerce, which has often been very broadly construed, but may also require authorizations at several levels (federal, state and local) which can slow responses in the event of an emergency.

Figure 2: The Chinese Disease Prevention System



Source: Jonathan Schwartz, R. Gregory Evans, and Sarah Greenberg, "Evolution of Health Provision in Pre-SARS China: The Changing Nature of Disease Prevention" *The China Review* vol. 7, no. 1 (September 2007): 94.

In China, while there is fragmentation, the system is basically authoritarian. As seen in figure 2, the public health system runs as a line of control from the central government level down to the village level. The Chinese CDC network exists as part of the Ministry of Health bureaucracy, running from the national level (the national CDC in Beijing) to the township level. The National level CDC has no bureaucratic power over lower level CDCs. Rather it can provide information and recommendations. The lower CDCs are dominated by lower level public health departments. These CDC units are akin to past Epidemic Prevention Stations, which provided basic public health services during the Maoist period. The CDCs are also under the bureaucratic control of the relevant level of the public health bureaucracy. Local CDC responsibilities can be compared to responsibilities generally, but not necessarily, found at the local public health agency level in the U.S.. These include reporting disease outbreaks, taking local disease control measures, providing vaccinations, and training on public health.

Thus, on the one hand, the Chinese central government has encouraged decentralization of decision-making and funding control to the provincial levels of government (see figure 2), leading to a shift in policy making powers much as we see in

the U.S.. In both countries, authority tends to be held by the funding body. On the other hand, and in contrast to the U.S., the authoritarian component of the Chinese system allows the central government to recentralize powers to itself when faced with a set of challenges it prioritizes highly. As a result, in a health crisis, the central government is in a position to focus resources and pressure, reflecting the political nature of crisis response.

The closest parallel to China's centralized power in the U.S. is executive power. But while the president, as head of the executive branch, has the authority to issue executive orders with the force of laws, he is constrained by statute and constitutional authority. In the case of a national emergency such as a pandemic, any executive order that might restrict civil liberties by requiring quarantine, isolation, or vaccination would likely be viewed as illegal, or, at the very least, have to go through the legal process to balance it against constitutional rights to due process.¹⁹ Moreover, whereas in China quarantine and isolation were important and successful tools in containing the spread of SARS, research from the U.S. CDC indicates that the U.S. population would have high levels of non-compliance in the event of compulsory quarantine. This would be in part because of lack of experience but it is also important to note the high level of distrust among US citizens for government public health authorities (only 40 percent trust them in the U.S.)²⁰. Not only would this distrust significantly slow response in contrast to the Chinese response, it could potentially cause serious political damage to the president/executive branch.

Such tensions were relatively easily overcome in China when in mid-April 2003, the Party chose to focus on combating SARS and was able to mobilize both Party and State bureaucracies. The central distinction here is between the general capabilities of the public health system, and the ability of the central government to "ramp up" the response capabilities of the pandemic response system by concentrating the resources of a variety of bureaucracies, organizing them effectively and expanding their capabilities in the face of a crisis. Thus the question is not if the public health network is capable of responding to a pandemic but rather does the central government have both the capacity and the will to activate a broad coalition of forces while investing significant resources in response to a pandemic? Clearly, the Chinese leadership was willing to do so when faced with SARS.

If the U.S. government chooses to focus on combating a disease (like a pandemic) which falls outside the usual parameters of federal programs, it relies upon the CDC (see Figure 1), an agency of the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), to spearhead the effort. The CDC collaborates with academic, scientific, local, state, federal, and other agencies to provide expertise, information, and various resources to protect the health of individuals and communities. Their primary tools are educational health promotion, prevention of disease, injury, and disability, and preparedness for new health threats. CDC scientists provide information, research data, lab facilities, and guidance to all public health agencies at every level.²¹ But, despite the broad scope of CDC work, and the stated willingness of the DHHS to provide assistance when it is requested, the U.S. system, unlike the Chinese system, does not "ramp up" quickly. This is in large part because the CDC has no authority to require or enforce the recommendations and guidelines it sets out. As a result, responders at the local level are told that they can expect to wait 72 hours to receive federal resources (vaccines, equipment, etc.) or longer if the disaster is widespread. One need only look at the

confusion around lines of authority and the federal response to Hurricane Katrina to see how complex federal response can become even in a relatively limited situation.

Furthermore, because of chronic lack of funding, the CDC could be easily overwhelmed in a pandemic event. This is exacerbated by the fact that the CDC may be approached directly by private agencies or institutions without reference to the local or state level PH system. Thus, for example, during the initial stages of the H1N1 outbreak in summer 2009, the CDC was fielding daily and even hourly calls from individual summer camps dealing with campers who had contracted H1N1, even as it tried to cope with the spreading pandemic in the rest of the country. In China, such matters would be referred to the appropriate provincial CDC, never rising to the level where they pressured the very core of the public health system.

U.S. STATE LEVEL/CHINESE PROVINCIAL LEVEL

Perhaps the most confusing element of US local public health agencies is their immense variety. Where in China the public health bureaucracy is similarly structured across all the provinces and provincial level units, in the U.S., each State has its own system, usually based on historical and political precedent. States and, by delegation from the state, local governments base their authority to regulate and provide for the protection of public health on the police power to provide for the health, safety, and welfare of the people.²² However, each state applies powers differently. In contrast, as on the federal level, these powers are restricted by the constitution's rights to privacy (including medical), and 4th amendment rights against "unreasonable" search and seizure, 5th and 14th amendment rights requiring due process and just compensation, and many others. In most states (though not all) invoking police powers may require executive orders by the governor, as well as a lengthy legal process, varying according to state statute and according to what actions the police powers are meant to cover.

In general, while the State is responsible for disbursing certain federally provided funds, often in the form of mandates for specific programs to local public health agencies (LPHAs), those which have very specific requirements for expenditures may be ignored by LPHAs. For example, billions of dollars were given to states by the federal government in 2005 to pass directly on to LPHAs for the sole purpose of pandemic preparedness planning. These funds were so strictly regulated (for example, they could not be used to hire new people to write plans, nor could they be used to pay for overall expenses of LPHAs in order to free up additional time for workers), that some LPHAs with limited personnel refused them outright. They argued that the way the funds were to be used meant that planning would come at the expense of vital services to the community. Instead they chose to rely on whatever disaster plans they already had, however inadequate.

State assistance in dealing with a disaster can be requested by local authorities and/or triggered by jurisdictional authority that depends upon situations and state and local laws, which vary by jurisdiction. When needed during a disaster, the National Guard²³ has been the traditional response body for state governors (50,000 were deployed during Hurricane Katrina) who may deploy them on a state and local level as needed.²⁴ However, as Hargan convincingly argues, the military are not trained for this purpose, and lack cooperative relations with local authorities.²⁵ Moreover, there is no certainty that military personnel or law enforcement will willingly expose themselves to pandemic illness given US cultural approaches to "individuality, due process, and skepticism of government."²⁶ The states usually also provide information and guidance to the LPHAs, such as templates for disaster plans to be filled out as appropriate by the locals, or the LPHAs may receive the information directly from the CDC (federal agency). There is no hard and fast rule which applies here, and following this guidance is not mandatory.

In contrast to the U.S. system's lack of consistency, in China, when the central government, under the leadership of the State Council (Cabinet), identifies a high priority, it can convey this prioritization effectively and directly to provincial governments. Once the priority has been clearly identified, the central government can activate a variety of bureaucracies and require the provincial governments to take action and invest in addressing that priority. This is what happened with SARS. The central government made SARS response a top priority, required the provincial governments to act on this priority and in parallel invested budgetary resources and activated other bureaucracies to respond. It also rapidly developed new regulations and policies and laws to shape the SARS response (see below).

While different provinces may have different funding levels for public health offices (thus, richer provinces may invest more in public health), all share the same responsibilities, and depending on conditions, less well endowed provinces will receive additional funding from the center. Thus, during the SARS outbreak, the central government promised to cover the hospitalization cost for any person who might be ill with SARS and who lacked health insurance. Interviews with hospital officials in a variety of locations across the country supported the assertion that sufficient funding had been allocated by the center to meet this commitment.²⁷

CHINESE CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND US LOCAL PUBLIC HEALTH AGENCIES

At the level of the township in China the quality of CDC staff can be mixed, especially in less wealthy regions of the country. One reason for this is that local governments are required to find employment for recently released military personnel. These personnel are normally placed within the government bureaucracy, and in some cases, this includes local CDCs. Although such officials arrive untrained, they are provided with regular and ongoing training by CDC officials at higher levels of the bureaucracy.²⁸ The situation at local public health agencies in the U.S. is, in some ways, comparable. LPHAs are often staffed by underpaid personnel with limited training in public health, making it difficult for them to meet their regular responsibilities, much less respond to disasters and pandemics. But while some post-hire training may be provided in the U.S., it is not as systematic as that provided to Chinese CDC workers. Moreover, instead of working within a system that supports a centralized government body, LPHAs in the U.S. actually operate as autonomous entities, diluting the powers of the state, and working independently of each other and the state and federal public health agencies.

China's response capabilities are strengthened by clear and consistent guidelines that are provided to CDCs for each type of outbreak situation. For example, in the case of a disease outbreak in a village, the village head will mobilize the local village committee, possibly representative and/or local organizations such as the All China Women's Federation (a quasi-non-governmental organization) while also informing township level officials of the outbreak. The township will dispatch public health/CDC experts from the township level to investigate and may call on the county level CDC for additional assistance if this is viewed as necessary. ²⁹

In contrast, U.S. LPHAs have the primary responsibility for disaster and emergency response, with the general understanding that "all response is local." And while this makes sense given that they are usually first on the scene, know the population and environment, and have local contacts and an understanding of the unique needs of their communities, unclear lines of authority, inconsistency, and fragmentation undermine successful response. This is especially problematic when there is no clear sense of when and how additional aid will be received since it depends as much on local legislation, politics, social attitudes, and LPHAs own resources as on the actual requirements for dealing with the disease itself. ³⁰

A very few US States, like Florida and Rhode Island, have no actual LPHAs. Instead, the state itself provides the services of LPHAs. This is arguably a more sensible system as there is less room for confusion about authorities and coordination, but it is more difficult for a state entity to fully understand the needs of locals if they are not on the ground in the specific area. Whether this version of PH delivery is better or worse, adaptation of this model cannot be legislated in other states because of the strong states' rights approach of US government, and the resistance of local agencies to losing funding and influence.

Legal and Policy Issues

Until SARS broke out, the U.S. CDC's legal authority to apprehend, detain, or conditionally release seriously ill and contagious persons was limited to seven diseases – not including SARS. Indeed, no change had been made to the disease list since 1983, at which point it included cholera, diphtheria, infectious tuberculosis, plague, smallpox, yellow fever, and viral hemorrhagic fevers like Marburg, Ebola, and Congo-Crimean. To add a reportable disease to that list required a presidential executive order based on the recommendation of the Secretary of the U.S. Dept. of Health and Human Services, and an amendment to CDC quarantine regulation. This long and tedious process took up crucial response time.

In China, in response to SARS, the central government via the Ministry of Health, swiftly updated or developed new policies and regulations relating to infectious disease response. According to Hu Yonghua, Dean of the School of Public Health, Beijing University (May 31, 2005), the 1998 Infectious Disease Law was revised within 20 days in response to SARS. The revised law and attendant regulations and legislation, including the Food and Drug Safety Law and the People's Republic of China regulations on Public Health Emergencies (2003)³¹, were then sent to each province across the country. Regulations and policies focused on reporting and control methods and what could be considered a reportable disease and how to incorporate novel diseases (for which a specific category exists).

Each provincial bureau of health was then responsible for developing its own policies and regulations based on those from the central government. Sub-provincial governments then adapted provincial protocols and regulations to their own conditions. Henk Bekedam notes that 20-30% of the population was told to shelter in place (2-3 weeks). ³² This response was implemented by local street committees, whose members

kept track of anyone entering or leaving the neighborhood. Similar oversight occurred in the rural areas under the auspices of village committees.

In recognition of the danger of legal delays in the U.S., President Bush signed into law the Public Health Security and Bioterrorism Preparedness and Response Act which eliminated the need to convene an advisory committee to amend the list of diseases, and clarified that federal isolation and quarantine measures apply not just to persons who are infectious but also to those exposed to a communicable disease who might become infected. However, states include a judicial review in such cases which further slows matters and would be unworkable in a pandemic. The federal government is not able to require any changes to this review requirement.³³ Ultimately, however, because the U.S. is a "heterogeneous society with a strong tradition of individualism and skepticism about government"³⁴, it is highly likely that legislation that limited movement of citizens would be difficult to enforce and politically unpopular.

Additional concerns arise out of the potential for litigation and liability growing out of response to disaster. Laws prohibiting discrimination on the basis of age, race, gender, religion, national origin, and disability may all prove sources of litigation, even during a disaster. It will be possible to sue health care personnel and hospitals for negligent or intentional injury, or even for a failure to plan adequately, or to implement a plan correctly. These and other avenues for litigation contribute to a general unwillingness to make decisions, take leadership roles, or even to create anything beyond the most general of plans.³⁵

China's response to SARS was more flexible and suited to a relatively homogenous system. When SARS struck, the central government via the Ministry of Health, was thus able to address public health needs quickly and comprehensively.

These clear lines of authority and responsibility are augmented by the fact that Chinese hospitals and physicians are required to accept patients and treat them on pain of losing their licenses, facing fines, and/or criminal charges. This is not the case in the U.S.. Since US physicians and hospitals are often private, there is little control over their response. Debate continues in medical and legal circles regarding what can be required of medical facilities and personnel. At the very least, however, the U.S. might benefit from trying to adopt clearer lines of communication and interaction with the CDC and public health officials, as well as a clear legal structure adapted to dealing with such emergency situations using China as a model.

CURRENT STATE OF US PREPAREDNESS

There have been some improvements in US public health preparedness since the 2001 anthrax attack. Assisted by funding from a \$4.9 billion allocation by the CDC between 2002-2007, all 50 states have adopted all-hazards emergency response plans (up from 11 percent in 2002); over 80 percent of local health departments have developed comprehensive emergency plans (up from 20 percent in 2002) which include protocols for incident command systems and communications; and nearly two thirds of state health agencies have implemented workforce planning programs. Moreover, 86 percent of LHD workforces reported completion of National Incident Management System (NIMS) training and became NIMS compliant. (NIMS is a standardized approach to incident management and response, with uniform communications and chain-of-command practices for emergency responders in government). In 2007 nearly all states

participated in at least one simulation exercise in contrast to 80 percent in 2002. All these measures should improve integration between multiple information systems, and enhance response efficiency. Also important, before 2002, few full-time employees worked in preparedness at the local level. As of 2008, large local health departments (serving 500,000 people or more) reported an average of seven to eight dedicated staff.³⁶

The December 2009 Rand report "*Ready or Not? Protecting the Public's Health from Diseases, Disasters, and Bioterrorism*" also noted some improvement in US capacity to respond to disasters, noting that "investments made in pandemic and public health preparedness over the past several years dramatically improved [US] readiness for the H1N1 outbreak." ³⁷ Among these improvements were the development by all states of plans to receive medical supplies from the federal stockpile, a growth in lab capacity, and an improvement in the electronic reporting and syndromic surveillance of most states. Moreover, some states have enacted legal protections for health care volunteers during public health emergencies.

At the same time, however, the report reveals *significant gaps in US disease response capabilities.* It repeats the already familiar message that core public health infrastructure is underfunded and overextended, and that ongoing layoffs at state and local health departments must not only cease, but be reversed if the country is to be able to respond to a health emergency. In fact, According to the Robert Woods Johnson Foundation, over half the states have seen cuts of 27 percent in public health funding and preparedness funds since fiscal year 2005.³⁸ The March 2009 edition of Trust for America's Health³⁹ "Shortchanging America's Health 2009," reports that at least 46 states will suffer gaps in their funding in 2009 which will lead to cuts in bioterrorism and health emergency preparedness. Moreover, they estimate that 21,000 public health positions are likely to be cut from already severely understaffed and undersupported agencies. Furthermore, failures in surveillance, and inadequate laboratory facilities, outdated vaccine production capabilities, and poor hospital surge capacity continue to weaken capacity.

COMPARING SARS RESPONSE AND H1N1 RESPONSE IN CHINA AND THE U.S.

As we reach what may be the second peak of the H1N1 (swine flu) pandemic, it is informative to briefly examine how the SARS response has influenced Chinese PH's response to H1N1. Having experienced the fallout from their initially poor response to SARS, especially the attempt to underplay its threat, the Chinese leadership has taken a very different tack with H1N1. In fact, the response to H1N1 is likened to China's response to the 2008 Sichuan earthquake in terms of massive mobilization and top leadership involvement. The main distinction being that during the Sichuan earthquake the leadership was represented by Premier Wen Jiabao whereas the response to H1N1 has seen active involvement by a range of top figures. Thus, two weeks before the pandemic reached China, President Hu Jintao convened the Chinese Communist Party Politburo Standing Committee to discuss the threat and Premier Wen Jiabao held cabinet meetings to initiate an inter-agency response.

Whereas when responding to SARS China at first underplayed the seriousness of the disease, China's response to H1N1 often exceeded WHO recommendations, in particular as relates to quarantines. In comparison to the U.S., where neither government nor public health officials utilized quarantine or isolation, China's response included risk-averse strategies such as airport screening of incoming passengers, quarantining potentially-ill patients, and contact tracing. These actions were supplemented with on-board airplane temperature checks and suspending all flights from Mexico in the early stages of the outbreak. By early July 2009, tens of thousands of people were being held in quarantine in government-designated facilities.⁴⁰

To further draw attention to the leadership's investment in preparing for the pandemic threat, Vice Premier Li Keqiang took a public tour of the Chinese National CDC.⁴¹ The seriousness of the effort to be open with the public about the status of the disease can be seen in the way that the Minister of Health, Chen Zhu, informed the press that the "H1N1 situation in China was grim" and that vaccination efforts would fall short of demand.⁴² Furthermore, whereas during the initial phases of the SARS outbreak few incentives existed for health officials to publicize SARS cases, during H1N1 the government quickly and publicly warned that it would punish any institution or individual who covered up cases of, or deaths attributed to, H1N1.⁴³

The decision by China's top leadership to become so involved reflects a conscious effort to take the pandemic seriously and, perhaps more importantly, be seen to take it seriously in both the domestic and international arenas.⁴⁴ As part of this effort China was also the first country to mass produce an H1N1 vaccine which it has targeted at priority groups including the military, the People's Armed Police, the police, medical staff, teachers, students, public service workers, and patients with chronic disease (though as of November 2009 there is recognition that supplies are insufficient).⁴⁵ Reflecting the leadership's success at gaining the public's confidence, a China Youth Daily survey found that 85 percent of Chinese were satisfied with the government's response to the outbreak.⁴⁶

The H1N1 pandemic was the virtual geographic opposite of SARS. While the SARS outbreak is believed to have begun in China, catching the Chinese off guard and allowing the U.S. some time to take whatever measures it chose, by the time H1N1 was recognized - probably having initially sickened humans in Mexico - it was already in the U.S.. This time the U.S. was caught off guard while China had the opportunity to take protective measures. This, as we have seen, it did, working from the highest levels of government with relatively draconian methods and speed. In contrast, the U.S. response was much more muted. Unlike China, the U.S. did not close the border with Mexico, or limit travel in any way despite significant public pressure. The U.S. CDC argued alongside the WHO, that this would be an ineffectual response, even as actual tourist and business travel to Mexico dropped to almost zero.

Nevertheless, partly as a result of media attention to a few dramatic, severe cases, and the WHO and US pandemic phases which climbed to their highest levels, many schools did close, self-quarantine and isolation were undertaken at universities and businesses, and panic over availability of vaccine was widespread. Many hospitals required healthcare workers to receive vaccinations if they were to continue work, raising questions of personal freedom.⁴⁷ During this entire period, however, response was left primarily at the local level, with the U.S. CDC scrambling to update guidelines and information which were passed down to LPHAs and made available to the media. Once the pandemic became well-established, the U.S. CDC limited testing for H1N1 to cases that met very specific criteria, and focused instead upon surveillance.⁴⁸ Many US states, in an effort to further calm fears, stopped reporting case numbers altogether.

Whether this was a useful exercise or merely fed the feeling that information was being withheld, is yet to be determined.

By the time the H1N1 vaccine became available in the U.S., there was a mixed and often uninformed response. Despite prioritized vaccination lists developed by the CDC on the basis of disease epidemiology, actual distribution of vaccine was anything but orderly or logical. It remained unclear to many what groups were actually most vulnerable, and at times, such as when it became clear that pregnant women were especially vulnerable, the priority list changed. In some areas, fears that vaccine supplies would be inadequate were realized at least initially and lines formed where they were offered. Often, LPHAs and hospitals had no vaccine, or ran out, while private companies in the same area, like Walgreens and supermarket chains, sold them to those who could pay. The message that certain groups needed the vaccine more than others appears to have been unclear to much of the population. Despite widespread dissemination of the vaccine priority list, an AP poll indicated that 62 percent of people 65 years of age and older wanted vaccines - though they were not among the population targeted for vaccine. Moreover, only half of Americans planned to receive the injection, whether they were in high risk categories or not.⁴⁹ Ultimately, a growing conviction among the population that the dangers of the disease had been overstated left an oversupply of vaccine. As of February 2010, the CDC reports that approximately 23.4 percent of US citizens have received the vaccine, and continues to push for the entire population of approximately 300 million to be vaccinated

LOOKING TO THE FUTURE, LEARNING FROM THE PAST

Experts are uncertain whether the H1N1 influenza of 2009/2010 has reached its peak and will soon die out, however, they agree that additional influenza viruses – some much more dangerous than H1N1 and SARS have been – are bound to develop in the near future. What lessons can be drawn from the very different responses of the U.S. and China to these diseases?

It is clear that the different political structures of the two countries dictate much of their preparedness and response capabilities. China's top-down system allows for more swift and effective control over everything from media messaging through policies on quarantine and isolation than is the case in the U.S.. Indeed, the very freedom of the U.S. media and the lack of a centralized authority to dictate public health actions can be seen as a cause of confusion and relatively ineffective response. At the same time, however, the U.S. system is more transparent, and in its openness to WHO and evidence-based public health recommendations, avoids many of the more repressive actions of the Chinese system like enforced quarantine and isolation which, in the case of H1N1, were probably not effective in limiting disease transmission.

1) The Chinese experiences in the relatively secretive approach to the SARS outbreak clearly led to a more transparent approach to H1N1. The positive reaction of the Chinese people to the H1N1 response is at least partly due to this transparency, which helped the population understand and accept measures taken to contain the disease. Such transparency should be the rule regardless of country or disease. In countries like the U.S., transparency is even more important because of the socio-cultural environment.

- 2) Though China's response to H1N1 was more transparent than to SARS, it did not follow WHO suggestions closely when it came to containment and response. Based on previous cases, it is reasonable to assume that more economic and social upheaval were caused by Chinese decisions to drastically limit transportation and make wide use of quarantine than necessary given the spread patterns of H1N1 and its low levels of mortality. Though definitive information may not be available for several years, China will need to reexamine its response in light of WHO recommendations and actual epidemiological evidence from H1N1. Certainly, it will be crucial for China to understand that political boundaries are not barriers to infection, and that therefore, drastic limitations on travel and trade are probably counterproductive.⁵⁰
- 3) As we have seen, the political and social climate of the U.S. severely limits its ability to centralize and streamline preparedness and response authority. As a result, efforts to coordinate and standardize public health response at all levels of the federal, state, and local system are all the more important. This requires not only a significant investment in joint training, but political will to enforce public health measures whether they are popular or not. The fact that during peak periods of H1N1, private organizations and individuals took it upon themselves to voluntarily observe and/or require measures like quarantine and vaccination could be an indicator that, if approached correctly, such measures might be used if they are voluntary and well-explained.
- 4) The U.S. has tried to strengthen coordination between federal, state, and local public health partners through the implementation of the Incident Command System (ICS) structure under the National Incident Management System (NIMS). However, while this approach has been helpful in some circumstances, experts argue that ICS is little more than a framework, and that it is not designed to handle large networks of responders. Dr. D. Moynihan notes that the design of the ICS is "based on the hierarchy of a single organization rather than a network of many," making it less useful in the event of large-scale public health challenges.⁵¹ Finally, attempts are being made to pool not only the resources of state, local, and federal entities, but territorial and tribal bodies as well, in the hopes of expanding the public health infrastructure to incorporate groups that are often marginalized in health care settings.⁵²
- 5) In the event of a pandemic, communication systems are crucial to successful response. As a result of their SARS experience, the Chinese invested in a webbased reporting infrastructure utilizing new computer software that meets the requirement of timely information transfers via the internet from the lowest level CDC up the bureaucratic hierarchy, where it is then rapidly disseminated throughout the public health system. This approach replaced an earlier system that was based solely on top-down reporting. To ensure effective dissemination, public health officials are trained in the use of the software and know to check the public health warning system for updates of potential epidemic diseases. In

addition, national hotlines for reporting suspected cases of SARS were established.

As with most of pandemic preparedness and response activities, the U.S. public health communication system is based on the local level. And while the plan laid out by the Department of Health and Human Services⁵³ is detailed regarding what the roles of public health workers are, the specifics of how to carry out these roles are often lacking, as is the funding and training. Moreover, while local and state hotlines are frequently used to answer health questions, there is no unified software or web-based infrastructure comparable to that used by the Chinese. Efforts by the current US administration to create computerized health records for all citizens may be a step in this direction, however, and should be encouraged.

6) Both China and the U.S. suffer from a lack of trained public health workers at the local level. Much of this is due to funding shortfalls and cutbacks. The solution is again one of political will, with governments prioritizing preparedness and response alongside the development of basic public health infrastructure. This is not a new recommendation. Indeed, it is an ongoing battle in the U.S., and reports and research from private and public organizations have long called for such change. The question is, what will it take for it to happen? The fact that many in the U.S. feel that we "dodged a bullet" with H1N1 may merely put off the changes needed to prepare for the next health disaster.

The Chinese government is currently investing heavily in improving its local level public health response capabilities. Among the steps it is taking is expansion of health care access to the rural Chinese population.

- 7) The Chinese system's top-down mobilization with clear penalties side by side with assurances of compensation where necessary may at least be partly adaptable to the U.S.. In China the system ensures that officials are aware of their responsibilities and the existence of sufficient resources to meet them. In the U.S., state and federal commitments of additional resources and assurances to cover the cost of hospitalization for victims of novel infections (as was the policy in New York City, which was struck relatively hard by H1N1), could clarify authority, responsibility, and lines of support. This could ease fears about legal problems and uncertainty about their roles, making them more willing to be part of pandemic response efforts.
- 8) SARS and H1N1 have made it clear that health agencies must be able to mobilize quickly and provide preventive medications and vaccines during a disease disaster, as well as exercise detailed plans for mass distribution. Speed and effectiveness of response is improved when, as in the Chinese system, protocols are already in place and lines of control are clearly established. Thus, depending on the severity of the outbreak, expert groups are established at different bureaucratic levels (i.e. central, provincial) to provide recommendations for response and treatment to any outbreak within a compressed timeframe. During

the SARS outbreak, the Chinese Ministry of Health (national level) established a national expert group that was required to provide reports within 24 hours of receiving information regarding potential SARS cases from lower level officials. Provincial level governments also established expert groups that were required to report within 12 hours.

- 9) Another Chinese strategy for dealing with pandemics is to mobilize other participants in public health, including quasi-NGOs, such as neighborhood committees, which take responsibility for providing supplies to people in quarantine, observing people who may seek to evade quarantine, and providing thermometers and masks as needed. For the most part, such neighborhood organizations do not exist in the U.S.. However, efforts could be made to work through faith-based organizations, neighborhood watch groups, Red Cross volunteers, volunteer firemen, and schools. Participants could be trained to provide basic services, disseminate necessary information, and serve as an additional health "work force," as seen in China.
- 10) While fragmentation in the U.S. system continues to be a problem, some lessons have been learned. Federal, state, and local plans exist for multiple types of disasters (though on the state and local level these can vary widely). Moreover, the U.S. response to H1N1 is seen by some experts as a sort of "dry run" for a more serious pandemic. Even now, different approaches to response are being compared with an eye to developing evidence-based best practices that will speed treatment to those who need it. Thus, for example, vaccination clinics were carried out as "drive throughs" where car occupants were vaccinated without leaving their vehicles for the first time in public health history. ⁵⁴ The results, both positive and negative, are being reviewed for use in future disease outbreaks. In addition, memorandums of understanding (MOUs) are increasingly in use between organizations that handle direct medical care, transportation, first responder services, and public and private organizations. These will help overcome some of the fragmentation inherent in the U.S. system.
- 11) Control over the media as a mode of controlling public response, mitigating concerns, and educating the general population with consistent messaging is difficult in the U.S. with its strong freedom of the press protections. Nevertheless, significant efforts were made to coordinate media and CDC messages during H1N1 so they were consistent and regularly delivered. This met with some success, though it is unclear whether levels of distrust in government were lowered by these efforts. Certainly, some population groups felt they were being lied to about the safety of the vaccines, and at different times, the press was accused of both over and underplaying the danger of the pandemic, as was the government. CDC attempts to create a pandemic severity index to go alongside the standard pandemic stage charts may assist in tailoring response to need and in educating the public in the U.S.⁵⁵ However it is impossible in the U.S. to prevent the media from questioning government messages and recommendations. Assessment of success in this matter will have to await research conducted after the pandemic is over.

CONCLUSION

The SARS outbreak of 2003 was instrumental in teaching the Chinese where weaknesses in their legal and public health system could worsen the effects of pandemics on all levels of Chinese society, as well as internationally. Perhaps the most important lesson was that transparency and international cooperation early in the development of a pandemic are crucial to successful containment and response. While the U.S. did not experience SARS as a pandemic, it has much to learn from China's response to SARS and especially from the clarity of lines of authority, responsibility, and accountability of the Chinese public health system. However, even with improvements made to the U.S. system as a result of the Sept. 11 attacks and fears of emerging infections like Avian Influenza (H5N1), the political and social environment of the country make it difficult to emulate many of China's successes. Neither public health system is ideal, though in their differences, they have much to teach each other about open communications, centralization of authority in disaster situations, and development of disease-specific planning and training. Moreover, both countries share similar challenges with staffing, training and funding of their public health systems, and responding flexibly to new and emerging infections like H1N1.

The reality of a world in which any one country's disease is just one plane ride away from any other country makes it vital that lessons for preparedness and response be shared globally. And while it is tempting to argue for wholesale adoption of successful strategies from other countries, we must be aware that socio-cultural and political issues require more of an adaptive approach. Thus, we must be open to learning from each other, sharing information about successful and failed initiatives, and preparing for the inevitable future pandemics with an eye to global rather than national response.

Rachel D. Schwartz is an Assistant Professor of Biosecurity and Disaster Preparedness at the Institute for Biosecurity, School of Public Health, Saint Louis University.

Jonathan Schwartz is Associate Professor of Political Science at SUNY, New Paltz. His most recent publication is the co-edited State and Society Responses to Social Welfare Needs in China (Routledge, 2009).

¹ Bernard J. Turnock, *Public Health: What It Is and How It Works* (3rd ed.) (Sudbury, MA: Jones and Bartlett, 2004), 18.

² Robin Gauld, "Introduction," in Robin Gauld ed., *Comparative Health Policy in the Asia-Pacific* (New York: Open University Press, 2005), 3.

³ Joan Kaufman, "SARS and China's healthcare response," in *SARS in China: Prelude to Pandemic?* Eds. Arthur Kleinman and James L. Watson (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2006), 55–57.

⁴ Alfred J. Saint Jacques, ed., "Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) Update: Tuesday, April 15, 2007.," *Medscape Pulmonary Medicine.*, Available at: http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/452368 (21 November 2009).

⁵ Paul Leung and Terry Lam, "Crisis Management during the SARS Threat: A Case Study of the Metropole Hotel in Hong Kong," *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism* 3, 1 (September 2004): 47-57.

⁶ Incubation periods were initially identified as 3 weeks and then dropped to two weeks.

⁷ Michael T. Ôsterholm, "Preparing for the Next Pandemic," *Foreign Affairs*, July/August 2005; Erik Bloom, Vincent de Wit, and Mary Jane Carangal-San Jose. 2005. *Potential economic impact of an avian flu pandemic on Asia*. ERD Policy Brief Series, no. 42. Asian Development Bank, Economic and Research Department.

⁸ US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Guidelines and Recommendations: Clinical Guidance on the Identification and Evaluation of Possible SARS-CoV Disease among Persons Presenting with Community-Acquired Illness," Version 2, 3 May 2005, Available at:

http://www.cdc.gov/ncidod/sars/clinicalguidance.htm (July 2009).

⁹ Sheryl Gay Stolberg, "The SARS Epidemic: The American Scene; Lessons of Anthrax Attacks Help Us Respond to SARS," *New York Times*, 2 May 2003, Available at <u>http://nytimes.com</u> (8 November 2005).
 ¹⁰ DHS – Health Security Intelligence Workshop, *Learning from SARS: Preparing for the next disease outbreak workshop summary*, National Academies Press, October 2008, Available at http://books.nap.edu/openbook.php?record_id=10915

¹¹ DHS, October 2008.

¹² Robert J. Blendon, Catherine M. DesRoches, John M. Benson, Melissa J. Herrmann, Elizabeth Mackie, and Kathleen J. Weldon, "Survey Finds many Americans avoiding International air travel, Asian retailers due to fear of SARS: quarantine and isolation are not seen as a threat to civil liberties," *Working Papers: Project on the Public and Biological Security. 9. Americans' Response to SARS*, 2003, Harvard School of Public Health. Available at <u>http://www.hsph.harvard.edu/research/horp/files/WP9SARSUS1.pdf</u> (October 2006).

¹³ Blendon et al, "Survey Finds many Americans avoiding International air travel, Asian retailers due to fear of SARS."

¹⁴ Jonathan Schwartz and R. Gregory Evans, "Causes of Effective Policy Implementation: China's Public Health Response to SARS," *Journal of Contemporary China* 16, no. 51 (May 2007): 195-213.

¹⁵ Dr. Cheng Jun, Beijing Ditan Infectious Disease Hospital 30 May 2005); Henk Bekedam, WHO Representative to China, 31 May 2005); Jiang Qingwu and Zhao Genming, Fudan School of Public Health, 6 June 2005).

¹⁶ J. Jekel, "Health departments in the U.S., 1920-1988: statements of mission with special reference to the role of C.E.A. Winslow," *Yale J Biol Med.*, 64 (1991): 467-479.

¹⁷ US CDC. "Factsheet Interim guidelines for Due Process in a Quarantine Context," Available at: http://www2a.cdc.gov/phlp/docs/SARSLegalPlanningFactsheetFinal.9.26.03.htm (May 2008).
 ¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹ Gene W. Matthews, Richard E. Hoffman, and Martin S. Cetron, "Legal Authorities for Interventions During Public Health Emergencies," in Richard A. Goodman, Mark A. Rothstein, Richard E. Hoffman, Wilfredo Lopez, and Gene W. Matthews, eds., *The Law and Core Public Health Functions* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2003), 195-210.

²⁰ Robert J. Blendon, Catherine M. DesRoches, Martin S. Cetron, John M. Benson, Theodore Meinhardt, and William Pollard, "Attitudes Toward The Use Of Quarantine In A Public Health Emergency In Four Countries," *Health Affairs* 25, no. 2 (March/April 2006): w15-w25; Irwin Redlener, *Americans at Risk: Why we are not Prepared for Megadisasters and What We Can Do Now* (New York: Knopf, 2006), 182.
²¹US CDC, "CDC Organization," Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/about/organization.htm (17 June 2009).

²²Encyclopedia of Public Health: Public Health and the Law, Available at:

http://www.answers.com/topic/public-health-law (10 August 2009).

²³ While the National Guard is deployed by the state governor, the governor can also ask for federal troops, and under certain stipulations the president or Congress may authorize domestic use of military forces under very specific circumstances such as terrorism response.

²⁴ Heritage Foundation Conference, *Health Care and Homeland Security: Crossroads of Emergency Response* (Washington, D.C.: Heritage Foundation, 2008).

²⁵ Eric D. Hargan, "Setting Expectations for the Federal Role in Public Health Emergencies," *Journal of Law, Medicine and Ethics,* Special Supplement (2007): 10.

²⁶ Mark A Rothstein, M. Gabriela Alcade, Nanette R. Elster, Mary Anderlik Majumder, Larry I. Palmer, and T. Howard Stone, eds., *Quarantine and Isolation: Lessons Learned from SARS: A Report to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention* (Louisville, KY: Inst. For Bioethics, Health Policy and Law, 2003), 12.

²⁷ Interview, Dr. Cheng Jun, Department Head, Beijing Ditan Hospital (for infectious disease), 30 May 2005; Anonymous staff surgeon, Sha'anxi Provincial People's Hospital, 2 June 2005.

²⁸ Interview, senior Xi'an municipal CDC official, February 2008; Lu Yan, Nanjing Chinese Medical Hospital, 7 June 2005; Shen Hui Guo, Minhang District CDC, 7 June 2005.

²⁹ Senior CDC official, Xi'an Municipal CDC, May 2008.

³⁰ Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services, Printable LPHA Listing, Available at:

DHSS.mo.gov/lpha (1 June 2009).

³¹ Schwartz and Evans, ""Causes of Effective Policy Implementation."

³² Henk Bekedam, WHO representative to China, 31 May 2005.

³³ Edward P. Richards and Katharine C. Rathbun, "Making State Public Health Laws Work for SARS Outbreaks," *EID* 10, no. 2 (2004): 356.

³⁴ Rothstein et al, *Quarantine and Isolation*, 23.

³⁵ Celynda Brasher, *Preparing for a Pandemic – Legal Issues* (St. Louis: Tueth Keeney Cooper Mohan & Jackstadt P.C., 2009).

 ³⁶ APHL, Public Health Emergency Preparedness: Six Years of Achievement (2007). Available at: http://www.aphl.org/aphlprograms/ep/ahr/Documents/PHEP_Partners_Report.pdf (May 2009).
 ³⁷ Trust for America's Health, *Ready or Not? Protecting the Public's Health from Diseases, Disasters, and Bioterrorism (2009)*, Available at: http://www.rwjf.org/pr/product.jsp?id=53188 (December 2009).
 ³⁸ Ibid., 71.

³⁹ RWJF, Center for Biosecurity of UPMC, Pandemic Flu Preparedness: Lessons from the Frontlines (2009), Available at healthyamericans.org/report/64/*pandemic-flu-frontlines (August 2009).*

⁴⁰ Yanzhong Huang, "The H1N1 Virus: Varied Local Responses to a Global Spread," *Yale Global Online*, 1 September 2009, Available at: <u>http://yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/h1n1-virus-varied-local-responses-global-spread (19</u> February 2009)..

⁴¹ Keith Brandsher, "China's Leaders take visible approach to swine flu," *The New York Times*, 30 April 2009.

⁴² Straits Times, "China H1N1 situation 'grim," Available at:

http://www.straitstimes.com/Breaking%2BNews/Asia/Story/STIStory_426915.html (8 September 2009).

⁴³ "China Braces for Rapid Spread of H1N1," *Wall Street Journal*: China Real Time Report, 2 November, 2009.

⁴⁴ Huang, "The H1N1 Virus".

⁴⁵ "Ministry warns of new round of A/H1N1 influenza outbreak in China,"

CCTV News, 2 November, 2009, Available at: CCTV.com.

⁴⁶ Huang, "The H1N1 Virus."

⁴⁷ L. Wallis, "New York Requires Flu Shots for Health Care Workers," *American Journal of Nursing* Vol. 109, No. 11 (November 2009): 20-21.

⁴⁸ CDC, Interim Guidance for Influenza Surveillance: Prioritizing RT-PCR, Available at:

http://www.cdc.gov/h1n1flu/screening.htm (3 January 2010).

⁴⁹ "Only Half of People Want Swine Flu Shot," CBS News Online, Available at:

http://www.cbsnews.com/stories/2009/10/07/ap/politics/main5369847.shtml (28 December 2009). ⁵⁰ Rothstein et al, *Quarantine and Isolation*, 128.

⁵¹ David Gaier, "The Commanding Problem of Incident Command," *Gov. Sec. News,* 18 November 2009. ⁵² APHL, Public Health Emergency Preparedness: Six Years of Achievement (2007).

⁵³ "HHS Pandemic Influenza Plan Supplement 10 Public Health Communications." Available at: <u>http://www.hhs.gov/pandemicflu/plan/sup10.html#sum</u> (23 November 2009).

⁵⁴ Kafia Hosh, "A Drive by Shot of Flu Prevention," *Washington Post*, 16 October 2008.

⁵⁵ The WHO is more resistant to developing a severity scale, arguing that severity will vary widely among countries, and therefore a single measure is likely to send a confusing message. Lisa Schnirring, "WHO foresees problem with Pandemic Severity Index," CIDRAP, 13 May 2009, Available at:

http://www.cidrapbusiness.us/cidrap/content/influenza/swineflu/news/may1309severity-br.html.